
CAIRNGORMS NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY


MINUTES OF THE BOARD MEETING

held at the Albert Hall, Ballater
on Friday 8th July 2011 at 9.30 am
PRESENT:
	Duncan Bryden
	Eleanor Mackintosh

	Jaci Douglas
	Mary McCafferty

	Dave Fallows 
	Willie McKenna

	Katrina Farquhar
	Gordon Riddler

	David Green (Convener)
	Brian Wood

	Marcus Humphrey
	Allan Wright

	Gregor Hutcheon
	


In Attendance:

Murray Ferguson
Gavin Miles
Matthew Hawkins
Fiona McLean
Jane Hope
Hamish Trench
Karen Major
Francoise van Buuren
Apologies:
Peter Argyle 
Bob Kinnaird 
Angela Douglas 
Ian MacKintosh
Kate Howie
Gregor Rimell

Introduction and Welcome
1. The Convener opened the meeting by thanking Gordon Riddler and the Ballater Business Association (BBA) for the interesting meeting held on the previous evening.  A number of challenging issues had been flagged up; there had also been an interesting presentation from Ian Cameron on the Interpretation on the Newfoundland Loggers Camp at Dalmochie.  There was clearly a lot of energy and enthusiasm within the BBA and Ballater Royal Deeside.
Minutes of Last Meeting – approval

2. The minutes of the meeting of the 13th May were approved with no changes.
Matters Arising

3. The Convener noted that following the meeting with the Blair Atholl Business Association, the issue of an information/ranger base at Blair Atholl had progressed and the possibility of funding the project in the current year was being explored actively.
Declarations of Interest

4. None
National Park Plan Consultation Draft (Paper 1)

5. Hamish Trench and Gavin Miles introduced the paper which sought approval to consult on the draft National Park Plan from 19th September to 9th December 2011.  Some changes had been made to the text of the Consultation Draft following the previous Board discussion and these were briefly summarised.  A summary document had also been prepared for those members of the public who did not want to see the detail of the full Consultation document, and an outline of this was presented to the Board.  While the consultations on the draft National Park Plans were being undertaken separately by the two National Park Authorities, there had been some recent work to develop a joint introduction, setting out the key principles behind both National Parks in Scotland.  It was felt important to establish these high level principles in the Consultation document, paving the way for a more substantial introduction to the final National Park Plans, with the aim being to have a common introduction to the National Park Plan for each of the National Parks.  The principles were outlined to the Board and there was general agreement that the idea behind these was right subject to some minor adjustments which were noted.
6. The following points were made in discussion:

a) The table on page 20 showed the fifteen Scottish Government outcomes and those outcomes to which the National Park Plan was felt to make a significant contribution.  This could be misinterpreted as suggesting that work in the National Park made no contribution at all to three of the outcomes; in reality the message was that the National Park made a significant contribution to some of the outcomes, and these should be the priority for work by Partners in the National Park.  It was agreed this was largely a presentational issue – everyone acknowledged the importance of all the Scottish Government outcomes, but it was important that work in delivering the National Park Plan should focus on those particular outcomes which were most relevant.  It was a deliberate decision to prioritise, rather than ignore.  Text should be added to make this point clear.  
b) On pages 37 and 38, referring to the outcome that “the economy of the Park will have grown and diversified” there was no meaningful indicator for diversification.  At the moment it was not clear the relevant information was available for such an indicator, but views would be sought during the consultation.

c) On page 59 it was important to recognise the importance of small businesses to the local economy.

d) It was suggested that a question should be asked as part of the consultation, that of all the ideas, which did consultees think was the most important.  The aim would be to capture the “big idea”.

e) Looking ahead, the question was asked whether programmes were being worked up so that these were ready to start delivering as soon as the Plan was approved.  It was confirmed that the consultation period would indeed be used to develop projects, and not just to refine the wording of the National Park Plan.  The Consultation draft would be used to get Partners to agree to lead on particular projects.

f) An appendix would be useful giving a glossary of terms (e.g. European Landscape Convention).

g) The five-year outcome “the qualities of wildness in the Park will be greater than in 2010” to be changed with the removal of “than 2010”.
7. The Board approved the recommendations of the paper as follows:
a) Approved the National Park Plan for draft consultation.

b) Agreed the consultation period be from 19th September to 9th December 2011.

c) Delegated authority for the completion and approval of the reports of Strategic Environment Assessment, Appropriate Assessment and Equalities Impact Assessment of the Plan to the Management Team.
Cultural Heritage – Taking Forward the CNPA’s Approach (Paper 2)
8. Matthew Hawkins and Fiona McLean introduced the paper which highlighted the current activity of the Cultural Heritage Project, led by the Community Heritage Officer, and sought agreement to extend the officer’s work with the development of two major projects.  The current Community Heritage Project, giving direct support to communities in their development of individual projects, was due to end in October.  With the coming of the National Park Plan, the Community Heritage Officer was beginning to consider how the Plan would address a more strategic approach.  This latter work had raised the prospect of two new projects.  Firstly, a project aimed at training communities in the Aviemore and Glenmore area including the new residents of An Camus Mor, in recording the historic environment around them.  This project was being developed in conjunction with the Royal Commission on Ancient and Historic Monuments (RCAHMS).  A second project was proposed that would involve a major bid to the Heritage Lottery Landscape Partnership Fund.  This would be for a series of connected projects aimed at landscape improvements through natural and cultural heritage enhancements.  These projects would have a high level of involvement of local communities and the value of the project could be up to £2million.  In order to take forward these two projects as well as continuing to develop the Cultural Heritage Strategy for the Cairngorms National Park, and support the communities with their existing individual projects, it was proposed that the Community Heritage Officer post should be extended to the end of the financial year 2012/13.  Approval in principle was sought from the Board, subject to Finance Committee agreeing the detail of the financial contributions.
9. In discussion the following points were made.

a)  The Landscape Partnership bid would be looking to develop a project based on connecting communities across the mountain core of the Park; linking Braemar and Kingussie/Kincraig via Glen Feshie and Glen Geldie.  The point was made that if encouraging those connections, one had to acknowledge that accessibility was a real challenge with bridges having been washed away in recent times.  This was acknowledged, noting that the idea of the project was to be broadly based and make the appropriate linkages with path work by COAT for example.  The balance was to keep the areas essentially wild while still providing some degree of accessibility so people could enjoy these areas. 
b) The Community Heritage Officer post would continue to provide some support for the community projects already in hand.  However, the aim was to move to a position of supporting and enabling others to take responsibility for these projects.  The Community Heritage Officer would still be there to provide advice and some support, albeit not at the level of the last eighteen months.  One of the aims of the project was to link groups together more so they could share information and provide mutual support.

c) It would be essential to ensure the Landscape Partnership Bid focused on the right area of the Park (the conditions of the scheme did not permit a focus on the whole of the National Park area).  It would be important to scope the project properly so that it made the most of the regenerative capacity of the area concerned and added value to the work of other partners.  It was also noted that the area chosen had to have iconic landscapes.

d) It was important not to underestimate the work required for a successful bid.  Sufficient resources had to be allocated to making the Stage 1 bid in the first place.  It would be important to draw in partners.
e) The fact that key land owners along the proposed route for the Landscape Partnership Bid had indicated they were supportive and wished to explore the potential of the bid was extremely encouraging.

f) If successful this would be a huge project and entail considerable amount of CNPA (and partners’) time and resources.  It would be important to manage the expectations of communities who would get less of the Community Heritage Officer’s time during the preparation of the Stage 1 Bid, and also important to get everyone supporting the bid.

10. Summing up, the Deputy Convener noted considerable enthusiasm for the project but some concerns about the capacity within the CNPA to make the Stage 1 Bid.  It was important to manage expectations of communities who would get less support for individual community projects in this time, but equally important to ensure that they were supportive of the bigger bid.  A strategy for cultural heritage would be developed as part of the National Park Plan and this would need to address who would lead.  In the meantime the two proposed projects received considerable support and were felt to be worth scoping and developing further, with the Finance Committee having the final approval on the details of funding.
11. The Board approved the recommendations of the paper as follows:
a) Approved in principle an extension to the current Community Heritage Project post until the end of March 2013;
b) Approved the preparation of a Landscape Partnership Stage 1 and, if successful, Stage 2 Bid for a major cultural and natural heritage project;
c) Agreed collaboration with RCAHMS on a pilot project within the Aviemore/Glenmore area for community based cultural heritage recording.
d) All of the above approved in principle subject to the Finance Committee approving the funding details.
Local Development Plan – Main Issues Report – Further Discussion (Paper 3)

12. Karen Major and Hamish Trench introduced the paper which provided an update on the Main Issues Report, following amendments made at the last Board discussion.  Members had seen most of the Main Issues Report already and substantial change was not sought at this stage.  The Consultation Draft was designed to draw out people’s views on the key issues; development of a draft Development Plan itself would happen in the autumn of 2012 following the consultation.  The evidence base was enormous and it was important that Members felt this was a sufficient basis on which to proceed.  It was noted the evidence base addressed gaps that had been highlighted for the current Local Plan.  Considerable effort had been put into applying a plain English process to the drafting of the Main Issues Report.  The nature of the subject was inevitably quite technical but considerable efforts had been made to produce a relatively straight-forwardly written document compared to many planning documents.  It would be accompanied by a summary leaflet aimed at communities/residents, and from which it would be easier to get the gist of the consultation draft.
13. It was noted that formal approval to consult would be sought at a Board meeting on the 5th August.
AOCB

14. The following reports were given by Members on their activities:
a) The Convener reported he had met with Scottish Environment LINK, supported by a number of members of staff.  The meeting was aimed at dispelling some of the misunderstandings between the CNPA and the conservation bodies who had been somewhat critical of the Park Authority in the past.  The meeting was successful in that regard and Scottish Environment LINK were encouraged to participate in the consultation on the National Park Plan.  The Convener had also taken part in the Badenoch and Strathspey Ward Forum along with Mary McCafferty.  He had participated in the CNPA Holyrood event on the 14th June which had been effective in getting awareness of the Cairngorms National Park and its work across to MSPs, it had also helped to engage our partners.  Fergus Ewing (local MSP and now Minister for Tourism) had been unable to attend but had written commending the successful event and asking for a meeting with the CNPA.  Finally the Convener reported that he and the Chief Executive had attended the twice yearly meeting of the UK ANPA (Association of National Park Authorities) Executive involving all 15 National Park Authorities in the UK.  He drew to Members’ attention that UK ANPA had successfully developed a partnership agreement with Merrell who were promoting UK National Parks as part of their sales activities of outdoor footwear and clothing.  This was extremely useful publicity for UK National Parks, and made the membership of UK ANPA extremely worthwhile.
b) Duncan Bryden had taken part in a meeting at Alvie Estate involving the Minister.  He had also spoken at the Small Communities Housing Trust conference in Aviemore.

c) The Deputy Convener had attended a Planning Information meeting for the public in Braemar (a CNPA event).  He had attended a meeting of the John Muir Trust at Burn o’ Vat and presented awards to youngsters.  He had taken part in a meeting of the Outdoor Learning Group which was preparing for the conference on the 28th October at Glenmore Lodge which would mark two years of the Outdoor Learning Project.  He noted the importance of getting decision makers along to that conference.  Meanwhile a small internal working group was developing ideas for a schools award scheme within the National Park and this would come back to the Board.  With Gordon Riddler and Katrina Farquhar he had attended the opening of a path at Cambus O’ May; he had written two columns in the Deeside Piper.
d) Jaci Douglas reported on the Grow Cairngorms Project which had started and was going extremely well, and had received publicity on BBC Alba.  She had also taken part in a meeting in Edinburgh concerning the Duke of Edinburgh Award and noted in passing the importance of the Cairngorms National Park Authority trying to make links with these big awards.
e) Marcus Humphrey had attended a meeting of Airport Advisory Committees; he had also attended the Cairngorms Deer Advisory Group at Glentannar.

f) Allan Wright had attended the launch of a refreshed Tourism Information Centre in Tomintoul which was well attended.

g) Gordon Riddler had attended the Inclusive Cairngorms meeting on behalf of the CNPA which had focused on transport; he attended the CDAG meeting with Katrina Farquhar and Marcus Humphrey (and noted the need for continuity of attendance); attended a Planning Awareness meeting at the Lecht (and noted the challenge of getting Community Councils engaged with the Local Development Plan Consultation); attended a Cultural Connections meeting at Braemar Castle.

Date of Next Meeting

15. Friday 5th August at Glenmore Lodge, Glenmore (one item of formal business only, to be followed by a field visit).
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